PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 21, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 21, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   He then held a moment of silence in honor of four Town of Plymouth retirees who recently passed away: Dolores Almeida, Ralph Bonna, George Dunlap, and Thomas Goodwin.

Selectman Tavares acknowledged the passing of Russell “Toke” Fry, a well-known and active Plymouth resident.
Town Manager’s Report
Energy Committee Grant – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that the Town of Plymouth, through its Energy Committee, was awarded a $100,000 grant from the Massachusetts Technology Collaborative for the purpose of evaluating wind power generation at Plymouth South High School, Indian Brook Elementary, and the Town’s Wastewater Treatment Plant.  Mr. Sylvia thanked and congratulated the members of the Energy Committee for securing this grant as one of the goals of their Plymouth 2020 Energy Plan.    
Recognition for Resident / Harbormaster Staff – Mr. Sylvia recognized and commended Assistant Harbormaster Jose Vico and Plymouth resident Brian Rose for their swift actions in saving the life of a resident who was found unconscious and unresponsive in Plymouth Harbor on June 24, 2007.  With Mr. Rose’s assistance and the life-saving skills of Harbormaster Assistant Vico, Mr. Sylvia said, the victim was rescued and revived.    

Trip to Shichigahama, Japan – Mr. Sylvia discussed the recent trip that he, Chairman Quintal, and School Committee Margie Burgess embarked upon to Plymouth’s sister city, Shichigahama, Japan.  The official delegation accompanied members of the School Department and eleven Plymouth students, all of whom, Mr. Sylvia said, represented the Town well.   
Chairman Quintal explained that, during the official visit, he had the opportunity to meet with several officials, sign new sister-city agreements, plant a commemorative tree, and exchange gifts.  Plymouth’s delegation was shown much hospitality, Chairman Quintal noted, and when the official gift from Shichigahama to the Town arrives, he would like to make a more formal presentation on the trip.  
Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

· Shinetti’s, Inc., 114 Water Street (formerly Peaceful Meadows), Robert Shine, Owner, requested a Common Victualler (New) License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Common Victualler (New) License for Shinetti’s, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Starbucks Coffee Company, 69 Long Pond Road, requested a Common Victualler (New) License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Common Victualler (New) License for Starbuck’s Coffee Company.  Voted  5-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

· RJS Property Services, Inc., 170 Water Street, Suite 20, requested a Class II Auto Dealer (New) License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval and conditions from the Building Department as well as issuance of a surety bond.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer (New) License for RJS Property Services, Inc.  Voted    5-0-0.
· Auto Center and Towing, 109 Sandwich Street, requested a Class II Auto Dealer (New) License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval and conditions from the Building Department as well as issuance of a surety bond.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer (New) License for RJS Property Services, Inc.  Voted    5-0-0.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot requested a One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for the following dates:

8/24/07
6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

8/25/07
6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

8/31/07  
6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

9/1/07

6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

9/7/07

6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

9/8/07

6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 
5-0-0, approved.

· Loretta LaRoche Productions, 50 Court Street, Erik Christensen requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for August 24, 2007 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for a music concert to be held at Memorial Hall. 

Liquor liability will be in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above One Day Wine & Malt License for Loretta LaRoche Productions.  Voted 5-0-0.

One Day All Alcohol License

· Plymouth Guild for the Arts, 11 North Street, Andrew Kusmin requested a One Day All Alcohol License for September 14, 2007 from 7:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. for the Guild’s annual art show to be held at the training green on North Green Street.


Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above One Day All Alcohol License for Plymouth Guild for the Arts.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Extension of Hours (Liquor)

· China Pilgrim, 204 S. Meadow Road, Yin Lai Tang-eng, Manager, requested an extension of hours until 1:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved an extension of hours for China Pilgrim.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Multiple Licenses in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· Sabor, Inc. d/b/a Sabor, 23 Court Street, Vinicio Cordon, requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for the Transfer of an Annual Wine & Malt with Cordials and Liqueurs License: 

Common Victualler

Comprehensive Entertainment – Group 1, Radio only

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Common Victualler and Comprehensive Entertainment Licenses for Sabor, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Sterling Fresh, LLC d/b/a Moe’s Southwest Grill, 110 Colony Place, Thomas Clancy requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

Common Victualler

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Common Victualler License for Sterling Fresh, LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the July 10, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting. 

Acceptance of Donation – The Board accepted a donation of $125.00 from L. Knife & Son, Inc. to the Plymouth Fire Department and authorized its use for future dive team acquisitions.

Permission for Temporary Booth in Brewster Gardens - The Board granted permission to July 4th Inc. to set up a table/booth in Brewster Gardens during the Waterfront Festival, August 25 and 26, to conduct the sale of T-shirts.

Public Comment
Rodney Finlay, Manomet resident and president of a local youth sporting organization, appealed to the Board to re-open the Manomet recreation area that was stalled during a phase of its construction in 1999.  His organization, Mr. Finlay explained, currently uses fields at Plymouth South High School, but due to other programs, they have had to find other fields on which the children can hold their games.  Mr. Finlay handed out maps of the 30-acre parcel situated behind Indian Brook Elementary School, and he noted that he and his fellow members are willing to raise money toward the completion of the project.  
Mr. Sylvia suggested that he, Recreation Director Barry DeBlasio, and Parks Superintendant Ted Bubbins meet with Mr. Finlay to review his organization’s proposal. 
Downtown business owner Alan Zanotti questioned the use of revenue from the Parking Fund for the resurfacing of Town Wharf (approved by the Board on July 24, 2007).  Mr. Zanotti cited the paragraph within the Parking Fund bylaw which says that the fund shall not be used for routine maintenance, and he suggested that the Town consider another use for the funds that was more directly associated with parking.

Selectman Malaguti noted that the Town has historically used this fund for parking-related matters such as paving, lighting, and signage.  Mr. Sylvia added that the redesign and resurfacing of the road around Town Wharf—and its accompanying parking spaces—is not, by the Town’s interpretation, routine maintenance but, rather, consistent with the Parking Fund bylaw.  Chairman Quintal described the road as being in disastrous shape, and he said that he would advocate for the use of those funds for the project.
Public Hearing – Transfer of Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a Transfer of License of an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License FROM Vinicio Cordon d/b/a Daniela’s Café, Vinicio Cordon, Manager, TO Sabor, Inc. d/b/a Sabor, 23 Court Street, Vinicio Cordon, Manager, and the addition of cordials and liqueurs in conjunction with the transfer.  Chairman Quintal noted that, in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend the meeting.  

Owner Vinicio Cordon addressed the Board and explained that the request for transfer resulted simply from a name change, and that he wished to add cordials & liqueurs to his license.  No other changes, he said, would be made to his operation.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.  No one rose to address the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Transfer of License of an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License FROM Vinicio Cordon d/b/a Daniela’s Café, Vinicio Cordon, Manager, TO Sabor, Inc. d/b/a Sabor, 23 Court Street, Vinicio Cordon, Manager, and the addition of cordials and liqueurs in conjunction with the transfer.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol Liquor License

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Sterling Fresh, LLC d/b/a Moe’s Southwest Grill, 110 Colony Place, Tom Clancy, Manager.   Chairman Quintal noted that, in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend the meeting.  

Sue Clancy, co-owner of the restaurant, briefly described the Southwestern-influenced restaurant slated to open at the Village at Colony Place.  
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.  No one rose to address the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Sterling Fresh, LLC d/b/a Moe’s Southwest Grill.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

MassDevelopment: Findings on Study of 1,000 Acres Site
Mr. Sylvia explained that, on April 27, 2007, the Town signed a letter of agreement with MassDevelopment to perform a due diligence review of the “1000 Acres” site in southern Plymouth near Bourne Road and Route 25.   The purpose of the commissioned study, Mr. Sylvia said, was to assess the viability of future development on the site and determine its potential uses.

Denis Hanks, Plymouth’s Director of Economic Development, noted that, while several ideas have been proposed for the “1000 Acres” site, no feasibility study has ever been conducted.  MassDevelopment has completed their assessment study within three months, Mr. Hanks said, and the Town can now decide how to proceed, with this report as a blueprint. 

Richard Henderson from MassDevelopment introduced the presentation and provided some background information on MassDevelopment’s work.  He explained that, as set forth in the agreement with the Town, he and his team of consultants conducted investigation into the following facets of the “1,000 Acres” site:

· Legal analysis of title issues

· Technical assessment of rare species issues constraining site development, including consultation with appropriate regulatory agencies

· Technical assessment of the feasibility of a new interchange to access the suite, including consultation with MassHighway and regional planning agencies

· Informal assessment of the site’s market potential

· Preliminary estimation of site development costs

· Preparation of a site development timetable, including major permits

Mr. Henderson and his colleagues reviewed each facet of the due diligence study with the assistance of a projected presentation.  Mr. Henderson began with the title issues on the site, noting that the title-taking process will likely be arduous and lengthy.  He advised the Board to engage a title attorney to look further into title examination or possible eminent domain takings.
Ingeborg Hegemann, environmental consultant from the BSC Group, outlined the findings of her investigations into the rare and endangered species within the parcel site and reviewed some development scenarios in consideration of those endangered habitats.  Massachusetts environmental laws, she said, regulate that the Town must somehow mitigate the “taking” of these habitats, should it choose to pursue development in the sensitive areas.  
Peter Briere, transportation and engineering consultant from the BSC Group, discussed the current access to the site through back roads and provided the Board with findings and scenarios for a potential interchange connecting the site area with Route 25.   He reviewed both the advantages and constraints of the site and three specific interchange configurations that could meet federal and state standards. 
Mr. Henderson outlined several real estate considerations for the site, noting that each acre could generate potentially $60,000 - $100,000.  He noted that some of the firms he surveyed saw the site as having the best potential for commercial and industrial uses, while others looked at specialized residential uses.  All of those he surveyed, he said, estimated 10-15 years for complete build-out of the site.

MassDevelopment’s Ed Starzec explained that several infrastructure pieces—including new roads, wells, wastewater, electricity, and off-site road improvements—will need to fall into place before the site is attractive to commercial development.  Mr. Starzec noted that, for the purposes of the study, MassDevelopment assumed commercial and industrial uses for the site, and he provided infrastructure scenarios based on high-capacity usage and medium-capacity usage.  Mr. Starzec pointed out that several state permits on all of the infrastructure elements, if coordinated with local zoning and Town Meeting approval, could stretch the infrastructure timetable over 5 years or more.    

Mr. Henderson concluded the presentation with financial data and a summary of the next steps the Town could take.  By MassDevelopment’s estimation, he said, 400-500 acres of the site is developable, and the Town could anticipate $25-35 million for infrastructure improvements.  Mr. Henderson explained that the project does not have to be self-financing, as there are grants, cost-sharing, and public/private incentive programs that could help to fund the project.  He recommended that the Town commission a real estate market study and undertake further title research.  While there are many challenges to a project of this size, Mr. Henderson said, the “1,000 Acres” site has the potential to generate significant tax revenue and jobs for the Town of Plymouth.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Henderson and his colleagues from MassDevelopment and the BSC Group for their presentation, and he then opened up discussion to the Board.  

The Board discussed several elements of the presentation, including the interchange considerations, the potential for job creation and tax revenue, conservation of the environmentally sensitive areas, available funding sources to offset infrastructure costs, and the inclusion of the public in the planning process.   
Mr. Sylvia noted that, if the Board is happy with the work MassDevelopment has done thus far, the Board could authorize him, as the Town Manager, to renegotiate a second-phase planning study with them.

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for comments from members of the Planning Board.

Planning Board members Malcolm MacGregor (chairman), Loring Tripp, and Larry Rosenblum offered their thoughts on the study and the site, and they all noted their wish that the public be involved as soon as possible.  Mr. Tripp raised concerns about the interchange options, environmental considerations, and the factor of a specific ‘end-user’ interested in the site. 
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.
Brian DuBois, chairman of the citizens group For 1,000, asked that the Board involve residents in the process and post the MassDevelopment study on the Town’s website.

Casey Shetterly, a resident and a member of The Nature Conservancy, noted that, while she is not opposed to development, she would like to see the Town take into consideration the parcel’s environmental factors, the financials involved in the project, and the demands that this project will be placed on the Town’s already understaffed Planning Department.  

Pat Adelmann, Precinct 9 Town Meeting Representative, suggested that the Town set aside some of its lands for school and recreational uses before giving the land away to commercial developers, and she asked that the public be included in further discussions about the possible development of the 1,000 Acres site.  

Bob Pomerene expressed his opinion that the planning of this site should have a focus on economic development—and, perhaps, a specific industry interested in the parcel—to make sense of what would be in the best interest of the Town.  
Christine Reardon, Open Space Committee member and chair of the Plymouth Public Lands Committee, expressed concerns that the process was moving too fast, without being vetted through the Town’s relevant committees.  
Steve Leyden, a Bourne Road resident, said that he found MassDevelopment’s report to be vague, and expressed concerns about the impacts on traffic, the water supply, and the subsequent needs for wastewater infrastructure, if the project continues forth on an aggressive path.  
Joanne Salamone, a resident of White Island Pond Road (directly abutting the proposals for an interchange with Route 25), asked that the residents who live around the 1,000 Acres site be included and given a voice in the assessment and planning processes.

Helen Hapgood, a neighborhood abutter to the 1,000 Acres site, suggested that a citizen’s action committee, like that which the Town created during the Pinehills planning process, should be formed and run by the Planning Department.  The committee, she said, should include representation from the entire town, not just by residents of South Plymouth.  
Both Chairman Quintal and Mr. Sylvia clarified that the Town has no intentions to turn the property over to MassDevelopment.  Until the Town feels comfortable that there has been sufficient input from its residents, Mr. Sylvia said, it cannot make a thorough determination of how the site can be used—if it can be developed at all.   Mr. Sylvia explained that MassDevelopment’s initial due-diligence study, along with its extensive research and consulting resources, was procured as a valuable tool in the exhaustive process of drilling-down the specifics of the site’s viability and potential uses.  
Tim Grandy, Precinct 9 Town Meeting Representative, noted that the Planning Board voted to set up a citizen’s action committee, and he suggested that the Town delay taking further action until such a committee can be formed.  

Chairman Quintal thanked the representatives from MassDevelopment for their presentation and called for a five-minute break.
Upon the Board’s return, Selectman Loewenberg asked that the Board discuss the next steps in the 1,000 Acres study process at the September 4th meeting.  No objections were made to this suggestion.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

GATRA Service – Selectman Tavares asked that Mr. Sylvia contact GATRA officials to discuss the provision of service between the downtown and the new courthouse facilities on Obery Street.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town has proposed this to GATRA before, and that he would pursue this further with them again.    

County Commissioners – Selectman Tavares expressed concern for the appearance of the district courthouse on Court Street, now that the court has moved its operations to the new facility on Obery Street.  He suggested that the Board invite the County Commissioners to one of its September meetings, to discuss the future of the vacant buildings.  Chairman Quintal agreed, and Mr. Sylvia noted that he would send an invitation to the Commissioners.
Goal-Setting Session – Selectman Tavares noted that the Board has not finalized its goals and asked staff to schedule a goal-setting session.
County Farm – Selectman Tavares requested an update on the land at the County Farm off Obery Street.   Mr. Sylvia responded that, when the Town / County Coordinating Committee last met, its number one priority was the re-use of the courthouse; its second priority was the harnessing of wind energy and the Sheriff’s wind-monitoring device; and its third priority was the County Farm.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he, Chairman Quintal, and Planning Director Lee Hartmann have been researching further into the preservation restriction.
Emergency Operations Center / Entergy – Selectman Tavares requested an update on the status of Entergy’s offer to find a new location for Plymouth’s Emergency Operations Center.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Entergy has committed to finding a permanent site for the EOC, and that he has toured Entergy’s Chiltonville facility.  The Town, Mr. Sylvia said, has two more years on its lease with the County for its current EOC location on Obery Street.

Public Space Action Plan / Dennis Carlone – Selectman Tavares requested that the Board invite Dennis Carlone of Carlone & Associates to discuss the Downtown / Waterfront Public Space Action Plan a another meeting of the Board.  Chairman Quintal asked that Mr. Carlone be invited back in early October.
Selectman Machado echoed a suggestion made by Selectman Tavares that the Board set aside one week per month to look at the various plans and studies done for the waterfront and downtown area (like the Downtown / Waterfront Public Space Action Plan and Marina Dredging Alternatives Study).
Selectman Tavares noted that these reports and studies have raised the issue of our understaffing in regards to pulling all of these reports together, and that the Board may want to discuss this further with the Planning Board.

Clarification on Trip to Shichigahama – In response to some allegations made by members of the public, Chairman Quintal clarified that he and Mr. Sylvia—not the taxpayers—paid for their recent travel to Shichigahama, Plymouth’s sister city in Japan.  The Town of Shichigahama, he said, provided lodging and hospitality.  Official gifts from the Town, Chairman Quintal said, were paid for by the Visitors Services Bureau, and he noted that he presented an additional gift to Shichigahama at his own expense.
Selectman Tavares added that, when he and Selectman Malaguti traveled to Plymouth, England, they paid for their own travel expenses.  If Plymouth seeks to foster relationships with our sister cities—especially through our student exchange program—he said, the community and the Visitor Services Board should consider ways to make improvements to the program and assist students who cannot afford to make the trip. 
Chairman Quintal agreed, and noted that, after seeing the investments Shichigahama made into honoring its relationship with Plymouth, he would like to step up the Town’s efforts to honor the sister city relationship.
Selectman Malaguti remarked that our delegations and students are often treated very well by our sister cities, and yet, when they visit us, we lack sufficient resources to return the gesture.  There are great benefits to sister city relationships, he said, and the community should lend its support to these programs, rather than negative remarks.

Letters

Request to Be Added to Snowplow List – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter from the Boot Pond Road neighborhood association, in which residents asked to be included on the Town’s snowplow list.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Roads Advisory Committee will evaluate this request.

Offer of Artwork – Selectman Malaguti made note of an offer from local artist Barbara Moura to donate prints of several of her pen-and-ink drawings of Plymouth’s historic landmarks, for display at Town Hall.  Mr. Sylvia responded that his staff would follow up on her offer.
Disbanding of Plymouth Casino Impact Committee – Chairman Quintal made note of a letter from a resident who expressed disappointment that the Board chose to disband its fledgling Casino Impact Committee.   Selectman Loewenberg noted that she had also received calls from residents concerned that their voices be properly represented on the matter.
Selectman Tavares explained that the Regional Casino Impact Committee, consisting of 15 communities surrounding Middleborough, has covered every phase of this project, and that Plymouth’s residents can bring their concerns to the Selectmen and follow the progress of the regional meetings.  He said that, as the Board’s representative at the regional meetings, he would provide updates on the committee’s work. 

New Business

Town Committees – Selectman Malaguti expressed concern for what appears to be the growing plethora of Town committees.  Selectman Malaguti wished to emphasize that these numerous committees are advisory to the Board, and that the Board is in control, not the committees.  

Selectman Tavares and Selectman Machado echoed Selectman Malaguti’s concerns about the number of Town committees and agreed that it is the Board’s responsibility to lead.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return after executive session, and that their next meeting would be held on September 4, 2007.

Tiffany Park, Clerk 
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